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Jane Lewis

MODELS OF EQUALITY FOR WOMEN: THE CASE OF STATE SUPPORT FOR CHILDREN IN 
TWENTIETH CENTURY BRITAIN*

The campaign for family allowances and its pre-World War I variant, 
mothers's endowment, was initiated and led by feminists. Today, state 
payments in respect of children remain an important issue for feminists. 
This is because provision for children raises two fundamental issues 
pertaining to the gender division in modern industrial societies: first, 
that of the division of resources within the family, and second, the 
relationship between wages and work and the support of and care for 
dependent family members. The classic surveys of poverty in the late 
nineteenth century by Booth and Rowntree, and in the late twentieth century 
by Townsend, all failed to examine carefully the way in which resources were 
divided after they entered the family (1). Throughout the twentieth century 
this concern has been the prerogative of feminists, concerned about the 
relative poverty of both wives and children. Eleanor Rathbone, who formed 
the Family Endowment Society in order to campaign for family allowances in 
1917, and who was in Parliament as an Independent MP to see the passage of 
the Family Allowances Act in 1945, pointed out that the male wage was 
intended to provide a reward for individual effort and not necessarily also 
to meet the needs of a wife and unspecified number of children. She also 
emphasised that women's work as wives and mothers was not rewarded and that 
a disproportionate amount of child poverty resulted from these two factors. 
In her initial formulation, family allowances were intended to provide an 
allowance for children and a wage for mothers (2).

This paper seeks first to locate the debate over family allowances in 
the context of (a) the assumptions of social investigators and policymakers 
about family relationships and about the proprer role of the state in 
relation to the family, and (b) the social reality of women's position in
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the family and the meaning women gave to it. It may be argued that the 
feminist case for family allowances, which emerged in the years before World 
War I and was formalised chiefly by Rathbone in the early 1920s, accurately 
reflected the aspirations of early twentieth century women and challenged 
the direction of state policy in respect to social security provision. 
However, during the 1930s, the feminist case for allowances became submerged 
and the idea of providing a wage for mothers was lost, as the proposal 
became the focus of a wide variety of political groups who believed that 
family allowances would achieve widely differing social goals, from 
population growth to the vertical redistribution of wealth. This part of the 
story is accorded less space here because it has been told in some detail by 
John Macnicol, who has concluded that no one group can be credited with the 
passage of the family allowances legislation (3). Rather, government was 
converted to the necessity of introducing allowances in order to hold down 
wages during a period of war-time inflation.

Reflecting this final reason for their introduction, family allowances 
were never sufficient to cover the costs of a child. In 1977 allowances and 
child tax credits were merged into a payment called child benefit, which, 
like its predecessor, was (after considerable Parliamentary debate) paid 
directly to the mother. The question of how to pay and care for children 
still provides one of the most challenging questions feminists can put to 
economists (4) and requires that we think about possible models for 
achieving sexual equality in society. The final part of the paper suggests 
that the feminist campaign for family allowances during the first half of 
the twentieth century sought to use the state to mediate unequal outcomes in 
terms of the division of resources within the family, without challenging 
the allied issue of the division of work, paid and unpaid. When the idea of 
family allowances was fir^t mooted, in the years before the First World War, 
such an idea of state intervention was radical and the acceptance of the 
sexual division of labour in and outside the home reflected the reality of 
women's position and the hardship that would be imposed on working class 
women if they had to undertake full-time work as well as undergo frequent
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3

pregnancy and do hard household labour. The position of late twentieth 
century women is very different. Family size is considerably smaller and 
household labour easier, and the proportion of married women working outside 
the home was increased sixfold since World War II. Child benefit and the 
campaign to increase its value continues to represent a valid response to 
the problem of the unequal division of resources within the family, 
especially because it is paid to women. However, it does not address 
inequalities in the division of paid and unpaid work and indeed may be 
argued to encourage the assumption that caring for children is 'women's 
work'. In the circumstances of the late twentieth century therefore, it may 
no longer accurately reflect feminists' conception of equality.

THE EARLY DEBATE: STATE ASSUMPTIONS AND WOMEN'S REALITY

During the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, the ideology 
of 'separate spheres' with men taking their place in the public world and 
women remaining in the private sphere of the family was firmly supported by 
Victorian social and medical science (5) and informed social policymaking. 
It was the position of middle class women that most closely conformed to 
prescribed behaviour. Prior to World War I neither single nor married women 
of the middle class engaged in paid labour with the result that marriage 
was, as the feminist Cicely Hamilton bitterly remarked in 1909, their only 
'trade' (6). Working class women, both single and married, had in contrast 
always worked outside the home. In the case of married women, their paid 
labour was often casual, consisting of a day's charring or hawking fruit as 
and when the dictates of the family economy demanded it. As such, it tended 
to escape the attentions of the census enumerators. However women's 
contribution to the family economy was crucial. As Elizabeth Roberts has 
remarked, l/6d so earned could feed a family of three for two days in the 
years before World War I (7).

»

Irrespective of the different behaviour of women in different social 
classes, policymakers legislated on matters affecting primarily poor
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\
families as if the ideology of separate spheres was actually reflected in 
the behaviour of all women. The 'ought' regarding women's role in society 
was thus conflated with the 'is'. Middle class social investigators were in 
no doubt but that the fundamentals of the male breadwinner family model, 
whereby men earned a 'family' wage and kept their dependent wives and 
children at home, was crucial to the well-being of society as a whole. In 
large part this was because such a model was believed to secure male work 
incentives. Helen Bosanquet, a leading member of the Charity Organisation 
Society whose opinions were sought regarding matters of social policy 
towards the poor, remarked that the male breadwinner family model was 'the 
only known way of ensuring with any approach to success that one generation 
will exert itself in the interests and for the sake of another' (8).

Thus the social policies affecting women that were developed by the 
Liberal Government of the years 1906-14 had two main characteristics: they 
treated adult women as the dependants of men and they sought to further 
their primary role as wives and mothers. The first was not always compatible 
with the second. Despite the outcry about high levels of infant mortality, 
wives and children were not included under health insurance legislation 
passed in 1911. The cost of covering 'dependants' would have been enormous, 
but as the debate over the provision of school meals for children 
(legislated in 1906) had shown, there was also grave concern about the state 
assuming the father's obligation to maintain (9). The 10% of married women 
who worked in insurable trades were covered under both health and 
unemployment insurance (also introduced in 1911) in their own right. But 
their position under national insurance was never secure. Early National 
Health Insurance records showed them to be experiencing a much higher-than- 
expected rate of .sickness, which led to charges of 'malingering' and a cut 
in their benefits in 1915 (10). In all probability their higher sickness 
rates were genuine; married women who worked full-time added paid labour to 
arduous domestic work and child care. Nor were married women the only group 
to experience high sickness rates. Miners did likewise, but it was not 
suggested that they suffer penalty. Married women were singled out as
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5

scroungers and malingerers under health insu/ance and unemployment insurance 
because the schemes operated through the labour market and they were 
perceived as wives and mothers first and waged workers a poor second. Indeed 
in 1931, the Anomalies Act assumed that any woman leaving a job did so 
voluntarily (in order to return to her proper place at home) and were 
therefore cut off from unemployment benefit. Once in the home women's 
welfare became the concern of their husbands. This kind of thinking assumed 
that men received a 'family wage' adequate to keep a wife and children.

Social policies directed towards adult women were concerned primarily 
to further their welfare as mothers, but were designed to do so primarily 
through educational means rather than by providing transfers either in the 
form of cash or services. Thus the years before World War I saw a rapid 
increase in the numbers of child welfare clinics and health visitors 
employed by local authorities. Social investigators were quick to stress the 
important role played by working class mothers. In 1893, Henry Higgs 
stressed that the quality of the working wife's housekeeping was crucial and 
'could throw the balance of comfort in favour of one workman whose wages are 
much below those of another' (11). Charles Booth believed the working class 
wife and mother's role to be pivotal (12). It was she who somehow made the 
money go round and was, in the final event, prepared to sacrifice herself 
for her children. The passing of the 1870 Married Women's Property Act 
allowed women to keep control of their own earnings and was strongly 
influenced by arguments that mothers were more likely than fathers to see to 
it that their children were fed and their school pence paid. Policymakers 
were prepared to give sympathetic consideration to the 'needs of 
motherhood'. But they failed to recognise the social reality of working 
class mothers, most of whom were not fully supported by a family wage and 
were not likely to be full-time wives and mothers. After all, both Booth and 
Rowntree's surveys of London and York in the late nineteenth century showed 
almost a third of the population falling below a subsistence poverty line. 
In these families there was no chance of women and children being supported 
by a male wage. Even in skilled working class families, sickness, accident
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6

or unemployment on the part of the male breadwinner could easily plunge a 
family into poverty. The letters of the respectable members of the Women's 
Cooperative Guild about maternity (published in 1915), are full of cases in 
which such misfortune has forced the wife to work, washing or sewing, up to 
the eve of childbirth (13). In assuming that the husband would and should 
maintain, policymakers neglected the real needs of mother.

If we turn to the views of working class women themselves, we find that 
in large measure they shared the ideal of the male breadwinner family model 
which bulked so large in the imagination of policymakers, but unlike the 
policymakers, women were only too aware that they did not have the 
wherewithal to carry out the work of full-time wife and motherhood 
effectively. They were in no danger of confusing the 'ought' with the 'is'. 
The acceptance of the ideal of a male breadwinner and wife and child 
dependants by a large number of working women can only be understood in the 
context of early twentieth century working class marriage, which Ellen 
Ross's research has shown to have consisted of a complex system of 
reciprocal obligations (14). At its best it may be understood as a system of 
economic and emotional mutual support. According to Ross, neither romantic 
love, nor sexual intimacy were central to working class husbands and wives, 
but rather each fulfilled financial obligations and performed services and 
activities that were sex specific. This does not mean that affection was 
lacking, but at the core of the working class marriage bargain was an 
element of 'solid calculation' (15). Women took responsibility for home and 
children. They expected to act, as social investigators felt they should, as 
the chancellors of the_ jdomestic exchequer. In return they expected their 
husbands to provide and tended to judge husbands by the amount and 
regularity of the wage they brought home. Research into the extent and 
causes of domestic violence in the late nineteenth century suggests that 
wives were tolerant of both verbal and physical abuse if they judged 
themselves to have neglected their housekeeping duties in some way (16). By 
the same token, men might be 'nagged' into handing out a larger portion of 
their wages.
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Women's subscription to the ideal male breadwinner family model made 
sense given their material context. Early twentieth century housework 
involved hard physical labour, water might be fetched from a communal tap 
five floors below, clothes had to be pounded in a dolly tub and cooking 
often had to be done on an open fire in an already overcrowded living room. 
In addition working women underwent frequent pregnancy. Women interviewed by 
Elizabeth Roberts in her oral history of the north west, reported that they 
felt sorry for any married woman who was forced to do a full-time paid job 
as well as look after home and family (17). This view was reflected in the 
writings of the (usually middle class) leaders of working women's 
organisations. The Women's Labour League, for example, supported the idea of 
a family wage in the belief that this would give working class wives more 
leisure (18). They added, in a manner more reminiscent of the moralising of 
middle class social investigators than of the women they represented, that 
this would allow working class wives to become better companions to their 
husbands during the evenings spent sitting by the hearth. Thus broad support 
for a family wage came from women as well as from men workers, employers, 
and the state. It is not part of the project of this paper to comment at 
length on the basis for such a shared ideal? however, accepted ideas as to 
women's place and capacities, in other words a shared understanding of what 
constituted femininity and masculinity, certainly underpinned acceptance of 
the family wage and the sexual division of labour that accompanied it. Above 
and beyond that, the interests of those supporting the family wage ideal 
differed profoundly. As we have seen, social investigators and policymakers 
were most concerned to promote male work incentives. In the case of male 
workers it may be suggested that they had a vested interest in securing the 
unpaid services of wives as well as in furthering the welfare of their 
families by claiming a family wage, while working women were concerned above 
all to make their work managable. They accepted the primacy of their role as 
wives and above all as mothers and were seeking both the time and the 
financial resources to do a good job. At significant points, then, their 
demands for social reform differed significantly from those of both 
policymakers and working class men.
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WOMEN'S CLAIMS, 1910-1924

The leaders of organisations such as the Women's Labour League (WLL), 
the Women's Industrial Council (WIC), the Women's Cooperative Guild (WCG) 
and the Fabian Women's Group (FWG) sought above all material support for 
working class women to make their position as wives and mothers more 
tenable. The FWG and the WIC saw immediately that a measure like national 
insurance, while grounded in assumptions relating to appropriate gender 
roles within the male breadwinner family model, offered little to women, and 
indeed 'merely intensified the regrettable tendency to consider the work of 
a wife and mother in her home of no money value' (19). Women's 
organisations did not conflate the family wage ideal with the reality 
experienced by working class women and they were not likely to give support 
to policies that did so. Working women's representatives were on the whole 
content to leave women's position in the labour market to be dealt with by 
the trade union movement, but felt that the state should step in to help 
wives and mothers, so many of whose husbands did not earn a family wage. Not 
only should the state provide education and information, but also better 
maternity services and cash support. Thus while accepting the sexual 
division of labour, women's demands ran counter to policymakers' concerns to 
do nothing to undermine the assumption that men provided for their families.

In the years before World War I, women's groups and individual women 
social reformers differed in terms of what they felt the best form of state 
intervention to aid mothers should be. The FWG conducted an investigation 
into the circumstances of a small group of women and their families in a 
poor area of South London and stressed the way in which the struggle to make 
ends meet sapped the health and strength of the wives (20). As a group they 
proved one of the strongest early advocates of 'mothers' endowment'. 
However, a suffragist and settlement worker, Anna Martin, took a rather 
different view (21). Martin was above all conscious of the burden imposed on 
mothers as a result of both the responsibilities they bore for care of home 
and children and their lack of ready access to financial resources. She felt
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that many other state measures taken to improve maternal and child welfare 
only made matters worse. For example, the Act requiring the medical 
inspection of school children which failed to make adequate provision for 
the treatment of any problems that might be discovered amounted, she 
believed, to an injunction to mothers 'to make bricks without straw' (22). 
Mothers were told what was wrong with their children without being provided 
with the means to do something about it, with the result that the burden of 
managing the household economy and making ends meet was actually increased.

Anna Martin also reported that the working class women living in houses 
around the settlement in which she worked were not pleased by the 
government's decision in 1906 to allow local authorities to provide school 
meals for needy children: 'The women have a vague dread of being superseded 
and dethroned. Each of them knows perfectly well that the strength of her 
position lies in the physical dependence of husband and children upon her 
and she is suspicious of anything that would tend to undermine this. The 
feeling that she is the indispensable centre of her small world is indeed 
the joy and consolation of her life' (23). The wives she knew objected to 
state provision of school meals on the grounds that it would both undermine 
their role and authority within the family, and their husbands' obligation 
to provide. In thinking the latter, the views of at least this small group 
of working class women, reported second hand by Martin, would seem to have 
had more in common with policymakers who worried about any measure that 
threatened male work incentives than with the male labour movement leaders 
who campaigned hard for the school meals legislation. Martin's solution to 
the problems of working class wives was for the state to legislate them a 
portion of their husbands' wages. She thus implicitly attributed more blame 
to working class men's failure to share income equally than to the inability 
of men to earn a family wage.

The truth of this is hard to establish. Recent historical research has 
tended to stress the mutual interdependency of working class husbands and 
wives (24); however contemporary research into the division of money within
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families has revealed that women and children tend to receive a distinctly 
unequal share. There is no reason to suppose that this was untrue of the 
early twentieth century, after all Rowntree saw fit to comment on the fact 
that few wives appeared to know what their husbands earned and the FWG 
documented the way in which husbands would usually reserve a greater or 
lesser amount from their wages for their own use (25). Martin's proposals 
were echoed by other feminists during the 1910s, but in face of evidence as 
to the number of men who did not earn a family wage the FWG idea that the 
state should take more financial responsibility for motherhood attracted 
more widespread support. It also served to sidestep the issue of where to 
apportion blame for married women's economic insecurity. Mrs. Pember Reeves, 
who took charge of the FWG's South London investigation, felt that 'the 
woman who shrinks from the feeling that her wifehood is a means of 
livelihood will proudly acknowledge that her motherhood is a service to the 
state' (26). However, by no means all men in the Labour Movement approved of 
the idea. Ramsay MacDonald, leader of the Labour Party, declared mothers' 
endowment to be 'an insane burst of individualism, under socialism mothers' 
and children's right to maintenance would be honoured by the family and not 
by the state' (27). In other words, he saw the campaign for the state 
endowment of motherhood to be a danger to men's claim for a family wage and 
an attack on one of the basic underpinnings of late nineteenth and early 
twentieth century respectable working class masculinity, viz that a man 
should 'keep' a wife and child.

During World War I, government took up the idea of mothers' endowment 
in relation to the position of widows. Some American states already paid 
allowances to widows and in 1917 the British Local Government Board reported 
on the US experience (28). It found that it was the cheapest method of 
providing for widows with children, but government remained suspicious of 
any measure that failed adequately to distinguish between the deserving and 
the undeserving. If the state were to step in effectively to take the place 
of a male breadwinner, it was believed that it should reserve to itself the 
traditional expectations of a husband as to chaste behaviour and sound
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domestic management on the part of the female recipient of benefit. However, 
ensuring this would prove too great a burden of inspection and widows were 
left, until 1925, to the mercy of the Poor Law. However, the war-time 
experience provided another incentive to women's campaign for family 
allowances. Eleanor Rathbone, who had already studied the position of widows 
in Liverpool in 1913 was impressed during the war by the workings of 
separation allowances (29). Despite difficulties in this administration, 
this programme resulted in an improvement in the health of school children 
(measured in terms of heights and weights)(30), and although no record was 
kept of the physical well-being of the mothers, there were grounds to 
suppose that better food and freedom from financial worries had beneficial 
effects on mind and body.

In 1919 Rathbone became President of the National Union of Women's 
Suffrage Societies, the largest women's suffrage organisation and her taking 
up of the campaign for family allowances signalled a significant 
reformulation of the organised feminist movement's conception of equality 
for women. Under her leadership, the NUWSS (or, as it became later in 1919 
after the vote was granted, the National Union of Societies for Equal 
Citizenship (NUSEC)) moved towards claiming what Rathbone referred to as a 
'real equality for women'. By this she meant that 'the whole structure and 
movement of society (should) reflect in proportionate degree their (women's) 
experiences, their needs and their aspirations' (31). It was argued that 
feminists should work for reforms which reflected the reality of women's 
interests, rather than those which aimed to make them equal to men on men's 
terms. Women should be able to choose the mode of employment which suited 
them best, whether in the home or outside it and should receive fair 
recompense for it. Family allowances would provide the means of paying women 
a wage for their work in the home as well as giving a cash allowance for 
each child. Rathbone and other executive members of the NUSEC were concerned 
above all to end the economic dependence of married women and children, 
which they felt reduced them to the status of 'male luxuries' (32). 
Furthermore, if women and children achieved economic independence, the chief
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impediment to equal pay for women working outside the home would disappear. 
Men would no longer be able to claim a family wage on the grounds that they 
had a family to support. In practice, the Family Endowment Committee set up 
by Rathbone in 1917 asked for a weekly allowance of 12/6d for the mother, 
5/- for the first child and 3/6d for subsequent children.

In taking up the cause of mothers, the inter-war organised feminist 
movement was deliberately allying itself with the long-standing concerns of 
women in the labour movement. Eleanor Rathbone condemned what she viewed as 
the selfishness of middle class women, who, having got 'all they wanted for 
themselves out of the women's movement when it gave them the vote, the right 
to stand for Parliament and the local authorities, and to enter the learned 
professions' sat back (33). On the one hand, a significant number of leading 
feminists, Millicent Garrett Fawcett among them, could not accept Rathbone's 
new vision of equality. Adhering to a nineteenth century classical liberal 
view of rights for women, they believed that women should confine themselves 
to campaigning for strict equality with men and agreed with policymakers 
that family allowances would likely destroy parental responsibility for 
children. On the other hand, in Rathbone's formulation, the demand for 
family allowances also ran the risk of antagonising the labour movement, or 
at least the men in it, because it threatened wage bargaining on the basis 
of men's demand for a family wage.

Thus the campaign for family allowances grew out of women's 
observations of working women's actual experience of family in the pre-war 
years and from a conscious reformulation of what equality meant for women in 
the immediate post-war years. Rathbone was asking fundamental questions 
about the position of women in relation to unpaid and paid work, and the 
division of resources within the family. Her analysis did not extend to 
questions of gender. If nineteenth century equalitarian feminists like 
Fawcett claimed equality for women on men's terms, Rathbone was content to 
settle for a species of 'separatism' and ask that 'women's work' be valued. 
She did not question the sexual division of labour in either paid or unpaid
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work: 'Women are the natural custodians of childhood. That at least is part
of the traditional role assigned to us by men and one that we have never 
repudiated' (34). Thus while the post-war campaign for family allowances was 
not wholly in sympathy with the idea of a family wage, it did not go so far 
as to question the sexual divison of labour that accompanied it. Nor indeed 
did Rathbone feel that the relationship between marriage and motherhood 
should be called into question: the Family Endowment Committee and later the 
Family Endowment Council did not support the idea of paying family 
allowances to unmarried mothers.

THE FAMILY ALLOWANCES CAMPAIGN DURING THE INTER-WAR YEARS

In 1917, the Family Endowment Committee was comprised of seven members, 
four feminists from the NUSEC and three socialists. Membership expanded 
rapidly and in 1925 the Council became the Family Endowment Society with 
William Beveridge elected President and Rathbone vice-president. By this 
time the feminist voice had become both outnumbered (by fifteen to five) and 
submerged beneath numerous other groups who supported the principle of 
family allowances for very different reasons, and who advocated a variety of 
schemes for its implementation. Rathbone was unconcerned about this 
development, believing that mobilising commitment to the principle of family 
allowances was the most important role for the Family Endowment Society. Her 
own writing soon emphasised the problem of child poverty, about which most 
members of the society were concerned, rather than the economic independence 
of mothers. The Society became sensitive to any suggestions, such as that by 
the Director of LSE in 1927, that the campaign for family allowances was 
infected by 'the taint of feminism' (35). In this instance an FES member was 
quick to point out that Sir Willim Beverdige was in favour of allowances and 
that he was not a feminist. Rathbone's major work on family allowances, The 
Disinherited Family, published in 1924, showed that the average family of 
five on which all previous calculations as to family poverty had been based, 
was atypical. Only 8.8% of families had three children. Unmarried workers 
accounted for 27% of families, 24.7% consisted of a married couple with no

©
 T

he
 A

ut
ho

r(s
). 

Eu
ro

pe
an

 U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
. 

D
ig

iti
se

d 
ve

rs
io

n 
pr

od
uc

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
EU

I L
ib

ra
ry

 in
 2

02
0.

 A
va

ila
bl

e 
O

pe
n 

Ac
ce

ss
 o

n 
C

ad
m

us
, E

ur
op

ea
n 

U
ni

ve
rs

ity
 In

st
itu

te
 R

es
ea

rc
h 

R
ep

os
ito

ry
.



14

child under fourteen, 16.6% had one child, 13% two, and 9.9% more than 
three. Furthermore, 40.4% of the child population was to be found in the 
9.9% of families with more than three children which were also likely to be 
the poorest families. All subsequent social surveys of the 1930s made a 
point of showing not only the percentage of families falling below the 
poverty line, but also the percentage of children, which was always greater. 
During the 1930s, the highly charged debate about the relationship between 
mass unemployment and nutrition levels was joined by activists in the 
campaign for family allowances, who formed the Children's Minimum Council 
and argued for a range of reforms from the raising of unemployment benefit 
rates to free milk for school children and nursing mothers and rent rebates, 
as well as family allowances (36).

While the humanitarian concern about child poverty was perhaps the 
strongest motivation within the movement for family allowances, another 
vocal source of support came from the Eugenics Society, which hoped family 
allowances would prove a solution to the population question. In the 1920s, 
eugenicists argued that if allowances were given only to the able it would 
be possible to create a 'true aristocracy' (37). Rathbone herself was not 
adverse to such arguments and saw merit in allowing the state to have its 
hand on the 'tiller of maternity' by varying the amount payable to each 
child and so manipulating the birth rate (38). One proposal from the 
Eugenics Society advocated payment of allowances only to families which had 
risen above 'the mean social level', defined as those with an income of 
L 500 or more (39). Socialists stood in direct opposition to this, 
advocating allowances for the poor to be financed out of taxation. 
Conservatives remained suspicious of the effect family allowances might have 
on the father's obligation to maintain until in 1937 the Report of the 
Unemployment Assistance Board showed that 6% of male wage earners were 
better off drawing unemployment benefits than when they were working. For 
the most part, these cases were ones 'in which the applicant has a low wage 
rate and a large family' (40). After 1937, Conservative opinion swung
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towards family allowances as a means of maintaining work incentives for men 
with large families and low wages.

Firms and institutions began experiments paying family allowances 
during the inter-war years. For example, under Beveridge's directorship, the 
LSE paid allowances in an effort to raise the birth rate among academic 
staff. By 1939, 20 firms, including Pilkingtons, Tootal's and Cadburys had 
adopted some system of allowances. L.J. Cadbury stated categorically that 
family allowances were 'a method of wage payment' (40). Indeed male trade 
unionists were correct in their early suspicions as to the way in which the 
relationship between family allowances and wages would be exploited by both 
government and employers. The FES had sought to persuade the Royal 
Commission on the Coal Industry of the wisdom of paying family allowances to 
miners and thereby securing a living wage for those with large families 
without a general wage increase (42). The idea of family allowances as a 
part of or substitute for, wages was taken up again in World War II and has 
been shown by John Macnicol to have been the single most important factor 
prompting the passage of the Family Allowances Act (43). A memorandum 
submitted to the Treasury in 1938 assumed that it would not be possible to 
maintain wage rates at their pre-war level of purchasing power (44). In 
1940, the House of Lords seized eagerly on allowances as means of breaking 
'the vicious spiral of wages and prices' (45) and introduced two motions in 
194.1 and 1942 in support of a state system of family allowances.

When family allowances were introduced in 1945, they were paid only in 
respect of children after the first and at five shillings a week per child, 
a much lower rate than the eight shillings recommended by Beveridge in his 
1942 Report on Social Insurance and Allied Services (46). Such a sum was not 
sufficient to provide a solution to the problem of child poverty, or an 
incentive to parenthood. Nor did it secure the economic independence of 
mothers and children. Only one small part of the original feminist proposal 
for allowances was achieved. The original Family Allowances Bill proposed to 
pay the allowance to the father. Rathbone warned that 'sex grievance' would
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play a large part in the next election if the clause were not changed. Her 
protests were successful and allowances were paid directly to women.

MODELS OF EQUALITY

Since 1945, two major issues have persisted in regard to the payment of 
family allowances, first whether they should be paid to the father rather 
than to the mother, and second and more broadly, how the purpose of family 
allowances should be defined and whether allowances should be paid 
selectively rather than to all families. Rathbone's position on the first 
issue was clear. She believed allowances should be paid to the mother, who 
took primary responsibility for her children's welfare, in order to reduce 
her economic dependence on her husband. This issue has been raised on two 
specific occasions since 1945. In 1977 the Labour government faltered in its 
resolve to merge family allowances and child tax credits into the new child 
benefit because of the transfer that would take place from male 'wallet' to 
female 'purse' (47). Male trade unionists were not keen to see men's tax 
advantage in respect to child tax credits disappear. More recently the 
Thatcher government's 1984-5 review of social security floated the idea of 
abolishing child benefit entirely and proposed to pay a new benefit for low 
waged families, family credit, through the male pay packet rather than 
through the Post office where it is usually collected by women (48). The 
justifications for these changes have not been dissimilar from those 
underlying Ramsay MacDonald's objections to family allowances before World 
War I, viz. that there was no reason to suppose that working men would not 
provide for their wives and children.

In respect to the second issue of universality versus selectivity, from 
1924 onwards the leading edge of the Family Endowment Society's argument was 
the need to reduce child poverty, but Rathbone was not inclined to target 
allowances selectively so that they went only to poor families, not least 
because she was as concerned about gender as class inequalities. Others, 
like Beveridge, supported the principle of universality chiefly out of a
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desire to avoid means testing. Today it has been suggested that the purposes 
of child support payments may be threefold: to secure greater vertical 
equity (that is to do something about child poverty); to secure greater 
horizontal equity (that is to support families with children); and to secure 
greater intra-family equity (to give mothers more financial resources as 
against fathers). It is possible to argue for greater selectivity as a means 
of advancing the first of the objectives, although the figures produced by 
Henwood and Wicks do not support it (49). Nevertheless, policy development 
has been and will be dependent on which objective is given priority. In 
fact, because they were introduced for the pragmatic reason of holding down 
wages, family allowances have never achieved the objectives of any lobby 
group, indeed their value has been substantially eroded since the late 
1960s.

From the point of view of achieving greater equality for women, 
policies that address the issue of how to care for and support children have 
as much power to break what Bruegel has called the 'vicious circle' (50) of 
inequality women find themselves in as they did when Rathbone first pointed 
out the implications of attaching a value to unpaid vork both for the 
divison of resources within the family and for women's struggle for equal 
pay. Because women relate to a more complicated set of structures than do 
men, including reproduction as well as production, on the assumption of 
heterosexual coupling and no collective childcare women become trapped in 
certain segregated roles in both the labour market and the home. The 
assumption that those who bear children will also rear them results in an 
unequal division of domestic labour which must in turn be linked to (even if 
it is not the only cause of) women's unequal position in the labour market 
and economic dependency on men.

In its original formulation at the end of World War I, a policy for 
family allowances was intended only to attach value to women's unpaid work 
(much in the same way as the 1970s campaign for wages for housework) and 
thereby decrease women's economic dependency on men and increase the chance
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of women receiving equal pay in the labour market. There was no intention of 
increasing women's leverage on the paid labour market, on the contrary 
married women's primary role as wives and mothers was accepted. Nor was 
there any intention of achieving a more equal division of paid and unpaid 
work. While post-World War I feminists recognised that nineteenth century 
'fair field and no favour' feminism had sought equality on men's terms, 
their own attempt to redress the balance and achieve a 'real equality' for 
women was also sought on men's terms in that it addressed no challenge to 
the sexual division of labour whose terms were dictated by men. Both 
feminists and the child poverty lobby group were concerned to use family 
allowances as a means of redressing the balance of inequality. In the 
classic manner of liberal welfare reforms from the period of the Liberal 
Government of 1906-1914 to the present, the measure was inspired by concern 
to compensate and correct outcomes - to modify market forces in determining 
who gets what - without any attention being paid to the effects of such a 
policy in sustaining the unequal division of labour. This may be defended in 
terms of the way in which women in the early twentieth century seemingly 
shared the ideal of a family wage and̂  had no great wish to increase their 
burdens by engaging in regular paid employment. Although from women's point 
of view it was obviously problematic that the objective of redistribution in 
favour of children was given priority over intra-familial redistribution 
during the inter-war period.

Since World War II the material circumstances of adult women have 
changed dramatically. The labour participation rate of married women has 
increased from a relatively steady 10% between 1911 and 1931 to 62% in 1980 
(some 40% of whom work part-time). This together with the decrease in the 
number of years spent in pregnancy and nursing (from 15 in the 1890s to 4 in 
the post-war years) means that women's concerns are very different from the 
beginning of the early twentieth century and from the late 1960s have 
focussed far more on their position in the labour market, the demand for 
equal pay and child care. The family wage has become no more of a reality 
and increasingly also a contested ideal. In this context, support for an
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increased rate of child benefit still has an important role to play in 
securing greater equality for women, but only if it is made part of a 
package designed to secure changes in the structures to which women relate 
such that a genuine equality of opportunity is created. Measures to correct 
inequality of outcome and attempts to achieve equality of opportunity by 
legislating only to provide individual redress of grievance are inadequate. 
Child benefits remain important to women because they are paid to women and 
thereby provide a sure source of income for women, who, even though they are 
likely to be earning are also likely to be in low paid, part time jobs. But 
equal opportunities fully to share paid and unpaid work and leisure must 
rest on a broader package of policies designed to get men to share unpaid 
work of household chores and caring (the most obvious being parental leaves) 
and also human service work in the labour market, whether in old peoples' 
homes or day care centres. Historical examination of the conceptualisation 
of equality for women helps us to see that genuine equality of opportunity 
can only be achieved by more of a focus on gender, rather than on women, and 
more attention not just to the relationship between benefits and welfare as 
conceptualised by Rathbone, but between benefits, work and welfare.
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